Presidents Speech.

Welcome ladies and gentlemen, friends, boys and girls, and members to our 54th Commemorative Service, the first being held here on the 26th February 1950. I also extend a warm welcome to Mr Roger Fryer and his wife. Roger is the acting director of the Botanic Gardens, Parks and Recreation and to Captain Alan Williams and WO1 Gary Kingston of the SAS Regiment.

Many years have passed by since we have had an attendance that could match today's. What an encouraging and wonderful sight it is to see so many of our members, some with their families from other states, present here today to take part in this our most important service to honour our fallen.

Kings Park came into being in 1872 when the then Commissioner of Lands, Sir Malcolm Fraser, recommended to the Governor of the time, Sir Frederic Weld that 1000 acres (175 hectares) of the land, now known as Kings Park be gazetted as a reserve which he did. 28 years later in 1900 when Sir John Forrest was premier, Kings Park became an "A class" reserve with an area of 988 acres (400 hectares). 103 years later Kings Park has become our greatest treasure and recently was voted the No. 1 Heritage Icon for the states 175th anniversary in 2004.

One feature of the park is that its three main avenues are all lined with trees, at the base of each tree is a plaque, which bears the name of a serviceman sometimes naming two servicemen who paid the supreme sacrifice in past wars. On the marbled wall in the undercroft of our State War memorial are thousands of names of those who were killed in action during the terrible wars of the last century.

That our small Association was granted the right to have a small section of this wonderful park can be considered a great honour. Working bees in the early 1950 s saw the area reticulated by 1955, and the two wooden plaques erected in 1962. Sadly many of our old mates who worked so hard on this avenue are no longer with us. The Kings Park Board took over the care of our area in 1986 and we are extremely grateful to the Board for all they have done for us in that time. Our thanks also go to the Highgate Sub-branch of the R. & S. League who see that any missing plaques are replaced and maintained - they do a great job.

Today is a time, brief as it may be, that we reflect on our own men, our former mates who paid the supreme sacrifice serving in the Units campaigns in the islands from 1941 to 1945. How can we measure or try to come to terms with the enormity of their giving, in reality we can't. As veterans, most of us in our 80 s, we have lived a full lifetime in a great country and experienced all the good, and sometimes not so good things that life has had to offer. Not so for the young men whose names are enshrined on the plaques I have spoken of. Sixty years of living - this is what they gave. It is a sobering thought for us all and one we should not forget.

We remember them as young men who volunteered to defend their country in a time of crisis. They went cheerfully, full of spirit and love of life, and we think of them today with a feeling of great pride and sadness as fine Australians.

We remember today too the 380 of our comrades who have passed on since 1950. The vales which appear now in every Courier are a timely reminder that as the years come and go, our time as an Association is slowly but surely drawing to a close. We are all mature enough by now to concede we have had a pretty good innings and the 57 years we have spent together in this very fine Association have been a fruitful and rewarding experience for every one of us.

The Unit, which was formed in July 1941, went on to serve with distinction in East Timor, New Guinea and New Britain. The Timor Campaign was unique. Conducted in a neutral country, most action took place in the mountains of Timor. 

The capture of Dili, the capital of East Timor, by the Japanese on the 19/20th February 1942, following a gallant action by the men of 2 section under Gerry McKenzie, the Company took to the hills. The loss of the greater part of 7 Section on the 20th February when 14 who had been taken prisoner were shot in cold blood was a tragic event. Peter Alexander & Keith Hayes, who survived and were great mates, remained close for nearly 60 years until Peter's recent death. Keith and his wife Val who are with us today have been tremendous workers for the Association for many years.

During the months of 1942 the resolve of the men remained strong and determined. Dave Ross, the Australian Consul, who was a captive in Dili, was sent out by the Japanese on two occasions with surrender notices but each demand was refused. The final refusal to surrender prompted the Japanese general in Dili to place a price on the heads of the 2/2nd, referring to them as brigands and outlaws and warned the Australians that they knew they would be executed if captured. So much for the rules and laws of the Geneva Convention. That we were able to conduct a successful campaign during the 10 months the conflict lasted was due to a number of factors. The resilience of the men themselves, the help we received from the Timorese people who never betrayed us, the help of a valiant navy who ran the gauntlet in small ships from Darwin to Timor and the strong support of the RAAF.

When the Unit evacuated Portuguese Timor on the night of the 16th, 17th of December 1942, there would have been no member of the 2/2nd who thought of that gruelling campaign as an epic. The more the people and press of Australia learned what had taken place in Timor throughout 1942, the circumstances, the privations, the terrible fevers plus being outnumbered by a heavily armed and ruthless enemy - it was duly acknowledged that it was a campaign of epic proportions. Today in the year 2003 it is still considered an epic.

On our return to Australia we enjoyed a brief leave and reassembled at Canungra where the Company was reformed. 140 of the Timor men were either not well enough to carry on or transferred to other units. They were replaced by a fine body of men, mainly Eastern Staters who were keen to do their bit. They were an excellent group. June 1943 saw us on our way to New Guinea, a large island with high mountains and jungles heavy with growth to match any in the world. It was to be our home for some 14 months.

I have lost count of the number of times we crossed that mighty Ramu River and valley, aptly named by the indigenous people of long ago as Death Valley.

While there, A, B, and C Troops were constantly fighting patrols, many firefights took place. Some of the long range patrols were certainly a test of endurance. 60 men of B Troop were on the move for 29 days in hostile territory, their ration of food per day was one biscuit plus 1/3 a can of Bully Beef. Everyone had the same problem, including the 7th Australian Infantry Division, the cause was the lack of labour to load supplies on ships in Sydney.

One of the most heartening features of being in New Guinea was to see hundreds of allied planes, bombers with fighter escorts heading daily for Rabaul and Wewak to pound the enemy. It was a great sight believe me.

On our return from New Guinea after an extended leave the Company regrouped at Strathpine eventually sailing for New Britain in April 1945 for our last tour of duty.

We settled in at Jacqinot Bay. It was an unusual set up with Australian troops holding part of the island mainly at Jacqinot Bay and Wide Bay to which we eventually moved. Rabaul was the main Japanese base in the South East Pacific area, held by a force of an estimated 80,000 men. Constant daily bombing by the USA and RAAF meant the Japs could do little but keep their heads down. The Company was kept busy patrolling and clearing heavily wooded areas for campsites. After the end of the war in Europe in June 1945 word was that the war with Japan would soon end. This duly happened on the 15th August 1945 and which the Company celebrated with a few beers by those who had any and a thanksgiving service conducted by our leader "The Bull" Geoff Laidlaw. We then moved to Rabaul and with the aid of a regular Jap working party soon knocked up a comfortable camp on the north side of Rabaul right near the water. Members with families with the longest service were the first to leave for home so gradually our numbers lessened.

It was a sad occasion when the 2/2nd Australian Commando Squadron was on parade for the last time to hear a farewell address from our C.O. Major Geoff Laidlaw DSO. It ended with the men giving our popular leader three hearty cheers! It was an emotional experience that many of the men of the 2/2nd will long remember. A decision made at a meeting prior to our breakup, to carry on and maintain the friendships made during the Company's 4 1/2 years as a fighting Unit, was carried unanimously. Thus the 2/2nd  Commando Association was born. It was undoubtedly the best decision we ever made.

Australians are learning, and may I add that it is not only the school children who are becoming aware of what that thin line of Khaki across the equator north of Australia meant to the women and children of this country, - early in 1942 it was a wafer thin defence line that separated the power of Imperial Japans air, naval and land forces from the shores of our country. One must make mention of the brave pilots, American and Australian who flew the fighters, dive bombers and bombers that stopped the Japanese invasion fleet in the Coral sea, the fleet and transporting troops for an invasion of Pt. Moresby. To have lost Moresby, would have been a catastrophic event.

Patrick Lindsay, author of best selling 'The Spirit of Kokoda' and more recently 'The Spirit of the Digger' of our diggers he has this to say. "In many ways the Digger is a study on contradictions; he doesn't crave war yet he will fight with unequalled ferocity."

The Digger is a key piece of the complex jigsaw puzzle that makes up 'the Australian'. But who is the digger exactly, and what elements have gone into forging his spirit? Australian soldiers have had an impact in world conflicts far in excess of their numbers. Yet regardless of the circumstances, our Diggers essential characteristics have remained constant.

They've won acclaim for their fighting prowess and bravery whilst retaining their larrikin spirit, their compassion and their strong sense of mateship.

Those who fought in the trenches of Gallipoli, the Somme and Ypres have an immediate kinship with the Diggers who followed in their footsteps in North Africa and New Guinea and later in Korea, Vietnam, East Timor, Afghanistan and Iraq. We are justifiably proud of the heritage that our Diggers have bequeathed us.

On Armistice Day, Tuesday 11th November last, her Majesty the Queen unveiled a memorial at Hyde Park, London. This memorial is dedicated to the 101,000 Australian men & women who lost their lives in defence of their country. In World War I. 60,000 Diggers died out of a population of less than 4 million, a high price indeed.

Australia also had the only all volunteer army in the Great War and became a feared fighting force because they wanted to be there. Sadly none of the six remaining diggers out of 330,000 soldiers who fought in World War I will be at the unveiling ceremony. All are over 100 years old and too frail to attend.

While it has taken 75 years to have our own "Australian War Memorial' erected in London it will be a lasting memorial to our war heroes and will be paid homage to by todays Australians and generations yet to come.

Over the years the Commando Courier has helped cement the bonds of friendship and maintained communication among members and their families. Without the Courier we would have drifted apart a long time ago. Many thanks to all those who down throughout the years beginning with the Epps family and Colin Doig and continued by Wilf March, Alec Wares, Arch Campbell, Len Bagley and family to Delys and Jack Carey who have kept this grand little paper going.

Our Trust Fund members in Bob Smyth, the chairman; John Burridge and Keith Hayes are continuing their good work for the betterment of our friends the Timorese. Bob is keenly pursuing a plan to have vegetable seeds distributed on a large scale among the hill people of Timor whose ancestors did so much for us in 1942. We commend them for their contribution over many years.

On the 19/20th May last year East Timor became an Independent nation and is now a member of the United Nations Assembly. Our Australian troops who have helped to bring about a degree of security in the time they have been there will be pulling out in May next year. At present they are training the new East Timorese army who will have the difficult task of defending its own borders. We will watch their progress with interest.

The inhuman cowardly attack, born of hate on defenceless holidaying tourists at Paddy's Bar and the Sari Club in Bali, once again shocked the civilised world, prior to that horrifying explosion people were dancing, others enjoying the company of friends, it was described as a tangle of sun tanned bodies, braided hair and bangles, so much youth and promise all about to be extinguished.

In recent times there is a greater awareness by the people of our country of what our men and women accomplished during World War II. It would appear patriotism is taking a stronger hold and more Australians are rallying around the national symbol, our beautiful flag.

In conclusion I wish to thank the men of the Catafalque Party under Sgt. Eric Pavlik, the bugler Dave Scott provided by the Australian Army band and the Botanic Gardens and Parks Authority, one and all for your contribution to today's service. I repeat how wonderful it has been to see so many of you present this afternoon. God bless you all.

R. Parry.

President.
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Safari 2003.

The W.A. Safari has come and gone and those who did make it went home in a happy frame of mind after a week or more in the West.

An average attendance of 100 at six of our functions and 145 at our farewell dinner was more than expected and we thank you all for your generous support throughout the Safari. It was our intention to give a full write up in this Courier but because of lack of space, details will now appear in the March issue.

Jack & Del.
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